Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting
January 8, 2018
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30 pm, January 8, 2018 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting are Councilpersons Charles Hebbard, Burton Seymour Jr., Barbara Phillips and Randy Rundle. Also present, Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, eight (8) residents, and six (6) high school seniors. 
Supervisor Eisnor welcomed the new Highway Superintendent Russell Young to his first Board meeting as well as Randy Rundle and Barbara Phillips, our two (2) new Councilpersons.  He then asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
There being no one wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Russell Young reported;
       A)   Very busy plowing over Christmas week

      B)   Met with Mike at Westmoreland School and was commended on recent road conditions

      C)   Picking up Christmas trees

      D)   New mechanic Rick Dykstra doing a great job keeping the trucks on the road

      E)   Highway Superintendent learning the ropes of his new job and appreciates the help

             he has been receiving from the rest of the staff 
Councilperson Seymour asked the Highway Superintendent what he had decided about ordering a new truck.  Highway Superintendent Young stated that truck #18, an International, should really be replaced. It has been one problem after another with that truck.  Councilperson Seymour stated that the Board held off because they wanted it to be Highway Superintendent Young’s decision.  Councilperson Hebbard asked if Superintendent Young was still considering the MACK truck.  Superintendent Young stated that he really likes the MACK truck and would defiantly consider purchasing another.  He continued adding that truck#18 would be kept as a backup and he would like to sell the 2005 International with twin turbo on Auctions International.
The Highway Superintendent stated that MACK has agreed to hold the 2017 State Bid price through the middle of January.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he would work with Highway Superintendent Young and the Bookkeeper to make the funds available to purchase a new plow truck.

21 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard to authorize the Supervisor to find available funds to purchase a 2018 MACK plow truck with stainless steel bed and plow for the 2017 State Bid price and once the funding has been established, authorize the Highway Superintendent to order the truck.  Councilperson Seymour seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek stated the Exemptions are coming in at a good pace. Warren is in the office from 9 am to Noon daily. I will be out on the roads for data Collection, weather permitting. I am still trying to get classes somewhat close by. 

The Supervisor thanked Sole Assessor Szarek for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme reported;

	Month
	Dec-17
	         Building 
	Permits
	 & Septic
	Permits
	 Monthly
	 Report

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	12/5/17
	2017-0102
	Fornino
	Mike
	7323 Main St
	302.004-2-48 
	Demo
	$50.00

	12/5/17
	2017-0103
	Fornino
	Realty
	6868 Lowell Rd
	302.000-2-41
	Demo
	$50.00

	12/5/17
	2017-0104
	Fornino
	Realty
	6868 Lowell Rd
	302.000-2-41
	Alteration
	$240.00

	12/19/17
	2017-0100
	Przelski
	Paul
	7089 W. Carter Rd
	289.000-2-6
	Addition-Amend
	$45.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$385.00


Councilperson Seymour asked for an update on the Creaser Road property.  Attorney Mattacola stated the court date was postponed until January, no nothing has progressed since last month.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and stated that Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following Report;
       Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly & quarterly sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed several UFPO dig requests and 1 emergency UFPO.

· Chlorinator maintenance.

· Health Department conducted annual inspection of water system and took samples.

·  “LT2” water sampling continues every 2 weeks.

· Continuing to replace shut-off valves throughout the water system to facilitate the installation of the new water meters that MVWA is installing. 

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly & quarterly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed several UFPO’s.

· Health Department conducted annual inspection of water system

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly & quarterly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed a couple UFPO’s.

· Health Department conducted annual inspection of water system

The Supervisor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Head Reading Center Clerk Charles Kenneally reported;
In December we loaned out 890 items, registered 5 new patrons, and purchased new books totaling $435.41 had items sent in for processing for a total of $5.00. The total for this invoice is $440.41. Book Club: eleven people met to read and discuss “The Summer Guest”   
Supervisor Eisnor asked for the Attorneys Report.

Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;

Attorney Mattacola stated he has been working on a couple of projects for the Supervisor but has nothing to report at this time. 
The Supervisor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;
In December, the Town Clerk’s office sold thirteen (13) new dog licenses and renewed forty-nine (49) individual dog licenses and one (1) purebred license for $548.00.  Of that, $91.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $457.00. 

On December 5, 2017, sixteen (16) late notices were sent out for dogs due in November 2017.  Renewal notices for sixty-one (61) dogs due in January were sent out on December 27, 2017.
There were no DECALS sales or Marriage Licenses issued in December.
Five (5) permanent handicapped permits and two (2) temporary handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month.  
Fourteen (14) certified copies were issued for $140.00, and one (1) genealogy request was received for $11.00.
Four (4) building permits were issued in the month of November totaling $385.00.

Communications Received:

1. Hubert Pritchard-thank-you note for the retirement party.

2. Mortgage Contracting Services-notice of property sold-6901 W. Carter Road.

3. Seymour’s Diner-thank you for order.
4. Homes and Community Renewal- notification of grant award.
5. NYS Municipal Worker’s Comp Alliance-worker’s comp invoice.
6. Oneida County-collector’s warrant.
7. Sen. Joseph Griffo- notification of Reading Center grant.
Checks Received:

1. Westmoreland Justice Court

Nov. 2017-Justice Bowers
$  10,245.00
2. Oneida County



Mowing Payment


$   13,578.75              

3. Bank of Utica



Interest



$         404.51  
4. Westmoreland Justice Court

Nov. 2017-Justice Ossont
$      9,689.99  

5. Charter Communication


Franchise Fee


$    21,544.39  
The Supervisor thanked the Clerk for her report.
Councilperson Hebbard stated he received the following e-mail from C. Jack Dodson concerning the amount of water in the Westmoreland Water District and whether the District could sustain additional growth.

“I checked my files and found the following:  Well Pump No.1 operates at 160 gpm (currently I believe it is operating at about 130-140 gpm) and Well Pump No. 2 is operating at 170 gpm.  I believe Well No. 2 is capable of a higher yield (over 200 gpm) if the wells were redeveloped.  Keep in mind that the regulations require that the system meet the maximum day demand with the largest well out of service.  In this case, you must meet system demand with Well No. 1 at 160 gpm or 230,100 gallons per day.  If you decide to redevelop the wells, the District would need to contact MVWA to obtain approval to take water on an emergency basis until the redevelopment of both wells is completed.  I do not believe the wells have been redeveloped in some time.  The 2009 Engineering Report for the District noted that the permitted capacity of the wells is 150 gpm (216,000 gpd).  The maximum day demand of the District often exceeds this permitted withdrawal. The 2009 Engineering Report recommended exploration and sighting a second well source at a new site.  The other option would be to buy water from the MVWA at a wholesale rate.  This was not a viable option in 2008 because the MVWA did not have the infrastructure to provide a taking in excess of 250,000 gpd.  The MVWA has improved their system and now may be able to provide this demand.  The Town District has two options to improve their water supply:  drill additional wells to meet future water demands or buy water from MVWA.  Hope this helps.  Let me know how you want to proceed.”

A short discussion commenced on the best way to ensure an adequate water supply; redevelop out wells, purchase water from MVWA or the city of Rome.  The Town of Westmoreland has been added to the City of Rome’s list of interested buyers of Rome water.
Councilperson Seymour renewed his interest in switching over to using brine on the Towns roads instead of salt.  He offered to do the research and work with the Highway Superintendent to see exactly what is involved in the process and the financial ramifications to the Town.  Highway Superintendent Young agreed and Councilperson Hebbard offered his assistance.

Supervisor Eisnor stated that he spoke with Steve Gassner at MVWA regarding the installation of new meters in the Westmoreland Water District.  Mr. Gassner advised that there are still around 45 meters left to install.  Supervisor Eisnor asked if MVWA would be willing to exchange out the 20 meters in the Spencer Water District also.  The Supervisor will need to supply MVWA with the address of the furthest residence out in the Spencer District.  If MVWA can get a “read” at that location, Mr. Gassner indicated they could do it.  Supervisor Eisnor also suggested inquiring if the City of Rome would consider taking over the Spencer Water District.
Supervisor Eisnor spoke of the increasing costs of providing life insurance to Town employees.  Letters were sent to the retired employees who currently self pay their insurance.  Five (5) of the (6) retirees responded and indicated they wanted to keep the coverage at the higher rate.
22 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to cancel the term life insurance coverage for active Town employees and allow the retired employees to continue their coverage at the 2018 rate.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
23 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Phillips to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
24 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and place on file the minutes of December 11, 2017, December 28, 2017 and January 2, 2018 as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

25 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Phillips to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #1 through #21, which totals $22,885.72.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
265 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Rundle, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard, to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #1 through #12 totaling $32,465.16.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 
27 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Phillips to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:

Tindall Water District

voucher #1

which totals
          $100.00
Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #1-#3

which total
          $142.61
Spencer Water District

voucher #1

which totals                    $100.00
All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor announced the Audit Meeting will be held on January 23, 2018 at 6:00 pm and the next regular meeting will be held on February 12, 2018 at 6:30 pm.  He then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

There being no one wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor re-convened to the Regular Session.

28 There being no other business to discuss, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:00 P.M. 
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk

